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DESCRIBE THE PRESENT AND ORIGINAL (f/ known) PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

Massachusetts Hall is located on the Bowdoin College Campus on 
the south side of Bath Street, between Main and Sills Streets.

Set among the famous Bowdoin pines, the hall is accessible by 
footpath only.

The HalLL was first occupied in the spring of 1802. On August 
31, 1836, a cupola, which had served as a bell tower, was re­ 
moved from the top of the Hall. In 1873 the two top stories 
were thrown into a single room, called the Cleaveland Cabinet. 
A new r_aJLsed roof and a gallery reached by two spiral stair­ 
cases were added. A second story was added to the projection 
on the east side to form an entrance hall and staircase to 
the Cleaveland Cabinet. In 1^36 the building was remodeled as 
administrative offices and in 1942 the third floor was re­ 
stored and finished as a faculty room.

Massachusetts Hall measures 50 f .5" (five-bay front) x 40' 5". 
The three^story building is of red brick construction. It has 
a two^ and a half story side ell and a hipped roof.

Originally the hall was to be fifty feet long, forty feet 
wide, and three stories in height. These stories were to be 
ten, nine and seven and a half feet high and the entry hall 
was to be ten feet wide. The roof was to be hipped and to 
have two pediments.

Lack of funds delayed completion for three years and dictated 
that some of the proposed architectural plans be simplified.

The interior has been altered greatly, while the exterior has 
undergone relatively little change through the years.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

On June 24, 1794, the Massachusetts Legislature passed an 
Act^gjving official approval""to the proposed creation of 
Bowdoin College.

On May 17, 1798, the Boards of the College (Bowdoin was 
governed by a relatively uncommon dual board system), voted 
to build the first college building. Samuel and Aajton Melcher 
were selected as the architect-builders.

After the walls of brick brought from Portland were raised, a 
temporary roof was put on, the windows boarded up, and work 
suspended until enough funds could be raised to warrant com­ 
pletion.

The Bowdoin College trustees owned five townships in north- 
central Maine. They hoped to sell these townships and use the 
money thus obtained to finance the college's construction and 
academic programs.

In 1801 the trustees were fortunate in being able to sell two 
of the five townships they held (Foxcroft and Dixmont). The 
sale of Dixmont Township alone enriched the Bowdoin Treasury 
by $20,000.00.

Work on the new hall was resumed and completed in 1802 with 
Captain John Diplap in charge of the construction.

The hall was ready for occupancy by the spring of 1802 and 
was named Massachusetts Hall at the inauguration of the first 
president of the college on September 2, 1802.

The hall was remqdelM in 187^-73 by the architect, A. C. 
Martin. The exterior was restored and the interior extensively
altered in 1936 under the guidance of Felix A. Burton, architect...... ..-—-> /
Massachusetts Hall is still used today as a dormitory facility
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As the designated State Liaison Officer for the Na­ 

tional Historic Preservation Act of 1966 (Public Law 

89-665), I hereby nominate this property for inclusion 

in the National Register and certify that it has been 

evaluated according to the criteria and procedures set 

forth by the National Park Service. The recommended 

level of significance of this nomination is:

National Q State 53 Local Q

I hereby certify that this property is included in the 

National Register.
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